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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of August 11, 2005

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairman Lentz called the regular meeting to order at 7:35 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hawawini, Hunter, Jameel, and Lentz


Absent:
Commissioner Kerwin


Also Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Senior Planner Tune, Community Development Technician Johnson
ADOPTION OF AGENDA


Commissioner Hawawini moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter and unanimously approved.

CONSENT CALENDAR

1.
Approval of Draft Minutes of June 23, 2005


Commissioner Hunter moved to approve the June 23 minutes as presented.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel and unanimously approved.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS


None.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairman Lentz acknowledged receipt of a letter from Storrs Hoen and Beth Grossman regarding 8 Thomas Avenue, information from the Open Space and Ecology Committee, and miscellaneous items.

OLD BUSINESS

1.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  8 Thomas Avenue; Habitat Conservation Plan Compliance HCP-1-05, Determination of Consistency with the Agreement with Respect to the San Bruno Mountain Area Habitat Conservation Plan and the Section 10(a) Permit for Proposed Single-Family Residence; Variance V-4-05, Variance to allow 8-ft. rear (east) setback for house, 7.5-ft. rear setback for eaves, and 5-ft. rear setback for deck; and Grading Permit EX-1-05, Planning Commission review of Grading Permit to lower existing pad by 3 feet in elevation; Nelson Cheung, applicant; Qing He Zhang, owner; APN 007-350-340


Community Development Director Prince said staff and the applicant are requesting that this item be continued two weeks to provide more time to incorporate the results of additional analysis and public comments into the project design.  He noted that changes to reduce the bulk, height and visual impacts are being considered.


Commissioner Jameel said he recalled the main objection was the proposed location on the ridgeline, and he asked if the applicant was addressing that issue.  Director Prince noted the applicant was not present, and he suggested deferring discussion of the project until the next meeting.


Commissioner Jameel clarified that the architect for his own house was not the project architect for 8 Thomas Avenue, contrary to what may have been indicated at the previous meeting.


Commissioner Hawawini asked if the height was being lowered by doing more grading or reducing the size.  Director Prince said staff and the applicant are looking at a combination of approaches to reduce the height.  He stated that the applicant has not agreed to a substantial redesign of the house, but some of the changes being considered will be improvements.


Chairman Lentz opened the public hearing, but there were no members of the public who wished to comment on this matter.


Commissioner Jameel moved to close the public hearing and continue this matter to the August 25, 2005 meeting.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter and unanimously approved.

NEW BUSINESS

1.
PUBLIC HEARING:  501 Tunnel Avenue at Beatty Avenue & Alana Way; Design Permit DP-5-05 and Use Permit UP-10-05, Remodel of existing building to permit organics reload operations; SF Recycling & Disposal, Inc., applicant; Sanitary Fill Company, owner; APN 005-152-030


Senior Planner Tune said the applicant proposes to remodel approximately 8,200 square feet of the existing transfer station building to accommodate organics reload operations.  He noted such operations were recently added to the conditional uses allowed in the C-3 district, requiring Use Permit approval by the Planning Commission.


Senior Planner Tune explained that the organics reload operation involves transferring lawn trimmings, food scraps and such from collection trucks to long-haul trucks for transport to a composting facility near Vacaville.  To create the area necessary for this, the applicant plans to modify some of the existing floor openings and add a doorway.  The size and height of the building would remain the same.


Senior Planner Tune said staff had analyzed environmental impacts and other factors, detailed in the staff report, and recommended conditional approval of the project.  He drew attention to the conditions proposed in the staff report.  He noted the applicant will be required to obtain the building permit within two years.


Chairman Lentz opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.


Paul Sherman, San Francisco Recycling and Disposal, introduced Mike Crosetti, General Manager.  He thanked staff for its assistance and cooperation in working on this project for the past year and a half.  He requested approval of the project, with one minor change:  on Page H.1.8, under Condition B, he asked that the words “issuance of the building permit” be changed to “final inspection.”  He noted lead enforcement agency (LEA) approval typically takes about 90 days, so it would be more efficient to work the building permit process concurrently.  Mr. Sherman offered to answer questions.


Commissioner Hunter asked why the building permit could not be issued just after LEA approval.  Mr. Sherman explained that issuance of the building permit would allow construction to begin.  He added that the facility will not be occupied until after the final inspection.


Commissioner Hawawini asked if LEA approval was likely.  Mr. Sherman responded that the LEA has been very supportive of the project.


Commissioner Hawawini commented that there is a noticeable odor at the site on warm days.  Mr. Sherman said the organics reload component will be subject to a much shorter timeframe on the site than other solid waste, so the odor should be less.


Commissioner Jameel asked for an explanation of the RFI amendment from the San Francisco Department of Public Health.  Mr. Sherman said RFI is the “Report of Facility Information,” the operating document approved by the LEA and the California Integrated Waste Management Board.  He noted the RFI needs to be revised to include the new organics reload operation.


Commissioner Jameel noted the staff report referred to the Bayshore Caltrans station, and he asked if Caltrans had cut back on service to eliminate some of the stops at that station.  Mr. Sherman said he did not know about Caltrans’ schedules.  Commissioner Jameel explained that he was concerned about the impact of scheduling cutbacks on ease of commuting for employees at the facility.


Staff agreed to delete the parenthesis at the end of Condition B as pointed out by Commissioner Hunter.


Commissioner Hawawini asked if the revised language proposed by the applicant was acceptable to the staff.  Senior Planner Tune said he understood that the San Francisco Department of Public Health supports the proposal but requires additional time for its approval process.


Chairman Lentz added that he was impressed with the applicant’s recycling operations and commended the company for improving the environment.


There being no other members of the public who wished to comment on this matter, Commissioner Hunter moved to close the public hearing.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and unanimously approved.


Commissioner Jameel recommended that the City encourage projects like this that promote recycling and solid waste reduction.  


Commissioner Jameel moved to approve the project, with Condition B revised as proposed by the applicant.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter and unanimously approved.


2.
PUBLIC HEARING:  5000 Sierra Point Parkway; Use Permit UP-12-05; Extension of Use Permit UP-11-03 for Dollar Rent A Car Systems to use 6 assigned parking spaces for its rental cars at the Radisson Hotel; Joseph Skelton, Dollar Rent A Car Systems, applicant; Radisson Hotel for Brisbane Lodging LP, owner; APN 007-163-030 


Senior Planner Tune said the Use Permit approved by the City in 2003 to allow Dollar Rent A Car to use six parking spaces in the Radisson Hotel parking lot is up for renewal.  He noted staff determined that the renewal will enhance commercial services at Sierra Point and help attract guests, consistent with the General Plan, and that random parking surveys had the site had indicated that the six spaces are not currently needed by the hotel and its accessory uses.  He recommended approval.


Commissioner Hawawini stated that he would be abstaining from discussion or voting on this item because he operates a business on the same premises.  He left the dais and took a seat in the audience.


Commissioner Hunter asked if staff was aware of any complaints about the parking use at the location, and Senior Planner Tune responded that the City has received no complaints.


Commissioner Hunter clarified that the six spaces in question were actually near the taxi entrance at the front of the building.  Senior Planner Tune explained that the 6 spaces are at the opposite corner of the property from the driveway entrance to the site.   He said the hotel parking lot currently has a vacancy factor of at least 25 percent, so there is more than adequate parking.


Commissioner Jameel asked if there was anything different in the renewal application that was not part of the original use permit.  Senior Planner Tune said that instead of requiring a renewal application to come back to the Planning Commission, the proposed Use Permit term would run concurrently with the applicant’s lease with the hotel.  He added that parking capacity does not appear likely to become a problem.


Joe Skelton, General Manager, Dollar Rent A Car, introduced himself and offered to answer questions.


Commissioner Hunter asked if Mr. Skelton had received any complaints regarding the use, and he responded that there had been none.


There being no members of the public who wished to comment on this matter, Commissioner Jameel moved to close the public hearing.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter and approved, 3 - 0 (Commissioner Hawawini not voting).


Commissioner Hunter moved to approve the Use Permit extension as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel and approved, 3 - 0 (Commissioner Hawawini not voting).


Commissioner Hawawini returned to the dais.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE STAFF


Community Development Director Prince advised the Planning Commission that the City Council had approved the Ng condominium project on Bayshore Boulevard.  He noted the development agreement calls for an HCP fee of $800 per unit per year.


Commissioner Hunter asked about the status of the street widening project at San Benito and Sierra Point Roads.  Senior Planner Tune said he believed the Council determined a dollar amount to be required for the secondary frontage improvements on Sierra Point Road and defined the requirements for improvements of the San Benito Road frontage.


Commissioner Hunter asked if the Planning Commission had dealt with situations in the past involving properties with two street frontages.  Senior Planner Tune stated that the City Council had recently amended the Municipal Code to take on that decision-making function directly, rather than leaving those determinations to the City Engineer or Planning Commission.


Commissioner Jameel asked if the City Council had approved the Design Permit for the Ng project or just the additional geotechnical investigations.  Director Prince clarified that the Council approved the Use Permit and Design Permit with conditions that clarify those requirements and address mitigation measures.  He noted a Use Permit for the condominium designation has yet to be processed.  Commissioner Jameel noted the Council’s approval does not necessarily confer a “green light” on other aspects of the project.


Director Prince said the conditions approved by the City Council include a bond in an amount determined by the City Engineer for the cost of restoring the site if the project does not move forward. 

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


Commissioner Hunter said he will be the Planning Commission’s representative at the next Open Space and Ecology Committee meeting on August 17.


Commissioner Jameel stated that he would be out of town between August 18 and September 15, so he would miss a couple Planning Commission meetings.


Commissioner Hawawini asked for a brief update on the Baylands specific plan.  Community Development Director Prince said the City is waiting for the applicant to submit a revised specific plan, a longer process than was originally anticipated.  He noted the applicant expects to have something to submit in September.


Commissioner Hawawini asked if the City Council had discussed plans to update the General Plan.  Director Prince said that at its August 15 meeting, the Council will be considering a proposal to hire a consultant, Fred Kent, to conduct a day-and-a-half workshop for the weekend of September 23 and 24 on the concept of “place-making”.  Director Prince noted Fred Kent was a colleague of William White, a renowned sociologist who focused on studying urban areas.



Director Prince said that as part of the workshops, citizens and staff will identify and tour up to 20 locations throughout Brisbane, and then discuss what concepts work well and what elements are lacking.  The end result of the workshop sessions will be a master plan based on ideas about what it would take to activate the locations and make them more successful in attracting people.  


Director Prince commented that this community feedback will help define what people want to include in the next General Plan.  He said the sessions last summer were most helpful in identifying what people do not want.  He added that staff is recommending a second, separate workshop on place-making in the Baylands.


Director Prince said that in preparation for reviewing the General Plan, staff is developing additional questions for the community survey, and Community Development Technician Johnson mounted GIS maps of all 13 subareas in Brisbane for display.  He noted staff is developing a matrix format for evaluation of the General Plan policies and programs, with columns for notations and rankings to help the Commission determine what changes need to be made.


Director Prince talked about the process by which alternatives will be identified and evaluated for the Baylands.  He said the goal is to develop a general community consensus about what kind of development and land uses are desirable so the project can reflect those features.


Chairman Lentz commented that he was excited about taking a visionary approach and applying the concept of “place-making.”


Commissioner Jameel asked if Mr. Kent would be involved in both the General Plan update and the Baylands specific plan.  Director Prince said the workshop on September 23 and 24 to learn to analyze principles of success in the existing parts of town, and then those concepts will be applied to the Baylands in a separate workshop the next month.  He added that both workshops will be helpful in defining what the community wants to see in the General Plan.


Commissioner Hawawini emphasized the need to consider the Baylands in relationship to the existing parts of town so they work together in harmony.  He said each area might have different kinds of development, but they still need to be connected somehow with the rest of town.  Director Prince agreed.


Commissioner Jameel observed that integrating the separate parts of town is already a challenge for Brisbane.


Commissioner Hunter commented that the process of defining the community’s values will be helpful in shaping the Baylands and in revising the General Plan.  He noted the community will become more cohesive as more services come to town. He expressed support for going ahead with the workshops as proposed.


Commissioner Hawawini noted the Mission Blue Center has been instrumental in bringing the community together.


Commissioner Hunter pointed out that some of Brisbane’s charm is because of its isolation from other communities.  Director Prince commented that it might be helpful to talk about barriers between areas as well as connections.


Chairman Lentz noted all of these issues can be discussed in more detail at the September 23 and 24 workshops.  Director Prince urged all Commissioners to attend.  He said he would bring more information about the consultants and the workshops to the next meeting.


Commissioner Jameel asked staff to send the draft workshop agenda to Commissioners.


Commissioner Hunter reminded members of the public that August 12 was the deadline for filing nomination papers for City Council.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Hunter moved to adjourn to the next regular meeting on August 25, 2005.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini, and the meeting was adjourned at 9:10 p.m.

________________________________

______________________________

William Prince, Director,



Cliff Lentz, Chairman
Community Development Department
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